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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

September 4, 2002
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 4, 2002.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Doug Remaley; Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Anna Sadler

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Rhonda Sommer;  Roberta Thuman; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne;  Dave Clark; Lisa Ward; Mark Cross; Camille Lawrence; Bill Owen; Ralph Buxton; George Ansell; Bill Freed; Bill Freehling; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States flag.

PRESENTATION OF VIRGINIA DARE MEMORIAL BRIDGE DEDICATION PLAQUES

Mayor Pro Tem Farah distributed the Virginia Dare Memorial Bridge photographs and certificates to Board members.   He stated that it was a privilege to be a part of the Virginia Dare Memorial Bridge dedication. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – GEORGE ANSELL

George Ansell, Nags Head resident, displayed pictures of the house he is constructing next to his residence in Nags Head Acres; he explained that in 1999 an illegal TV cable was discovered under his shrub which was buried in the ground while he was out of town; despite promises by Charter Cable, the cable is still buried and many houses in Nags Head Acres utilize the cable; he is asking the Board’s assistance to get Charter to move the cable and bury it legally, off of his property, before he lays down concrete over it for the driveway at his new house; he said that he will not accept money from Charter to allow the cable to remain on his property; he wants the cable buried appropriately.

Town Manager Fuller said that he would contact the Charter Manager, Sam Scialabba, to problem-solve this issue and follow-up with Mr. Ansell.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – RALPH BUXTON

Ralph Buxton, Nags Head resident, Kitty Hawk Sports; commended the town for considering allowing the Eastern Surfing Association event to take place on the town’s beaches in October 2002; it has always been very difficult for business owners in Nags Head to hold events in the town; he feels the town should take this opportunity to reconsider some of the outdoor crowd gathering regulations to allow business owners to do other types of events and attract customers to the town.

Mayor Muller reported that the Eastern Surfing Association has withdrawn their request to be included on today’s agenda to appeal the Manager’s decision to deny their application.  Mayor Muller said further that the Association has scheduled their event in Kill Devil Hills.  He stated further that the Board will use this opportunity to reconsider the town’s regulations concerning outdoor events.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – BILL FREED

Bill Freed, Enviro Tech; explained that Enviro Tech is an operations company that specializes in the treatment of wastewater systems; a conference has been scheduled that is geared toward municipal decision makers; he invited the Town and its boards/committees to attend the educational conference on September 26, 2002, at the Ramada Inn in Kill Devil Hills from 2:00 – 5:30 p.m.  Mr. Freed distributed invitation brochures to all Board members.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller congratulated Lisa Ward and presented her with a Certificate of Appreciation for ten (10) years of service with the town.  Ms. Ward began employment in the Public Safety Department on July 15, 1992.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller congratulated Mark Cross and presented him with a plaque of appreciation and an engraved town tie tac for twenty (20) years of service with the town.  Mr. Cross began employment in the Public Works Department on August 16, 1982. 

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller presented a Certificate of Appreciation to Town Clerk Carolyn Morris who recently received her Certified Municipal Clerk (CMC) designation from the International Institute of Municipal Clerks (IIMC).

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #3 to FY 02/03 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Consideration of amendments to the Municipal Records Retention and Disposition Schedule

-
Ratification of revocation of limitation of use of real property for Nags Head Pond lots

-
Request for public hearing to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code to allow outdoor aquatics facilities, skate park facilities, and child day care facilities as conditional uses in conjunction with nonprofit/outreach centers

Mayor Muller requested that Item #7 - Ratification of revocation of limitation of use of real property for Nags Head Pond Lots - be removed from the Consent Agenda.    

Comr. Sadler requested discussion of Item #5 - Tax Adjustment Report.

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve Consent Agenda items #4 (Budget Adjustment), #6 (Amendments to the Municipal Records Retention and Disposition Schedule), and #8 (Request for public hearing), as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously. 

Mayor Muller noted that Board members are held personally liable for tax adjustments; the report should, therefore, not be taken lightly. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to table the Tax Adjustment Report.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.    Later in the meeting staff was directed to include discussion of Board liability concerning this report on the October 2, 2002, Board agenda.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to excuse Mayor Pro Tem Farah from the Nags Head Pond lots discussion due to a possible conflict of interest.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously. 

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the declaration of revocation of limitation of use of real property for the Nags Head Pond lots as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0.

The declaration of revocation of limitation of use of real property for Nags Head Pond lots, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“REVOCATION OF DECLARATION AND NOTIFICATION OF LIMITATION OF USE OF REAL PROPERTY

‘This Revocation of Declaration and Notification of Limitation of Use of Real Property made this the ___ day of August 2002, by the Town of Nags Head, a North Carolina Municipal Corporation, hereinafter the “Declarant”;

‘WITNESSETH:

‘WHEREAS, Declarant acquired the lands hereinafter described, utilizing a grant from the State of North Carolina from the North Carolina Parks and Recreation Trust Fund (PARTF) and pursuant to the requirement of the grant recorded a Notification of Limitation of use; and

‘WHEREAS, Declarant determined that the lands hereinafter described were not appropriate for public recreational uses contemplated at the time such lands were acquired utilizing a grant from PARTF and in accordance with the PARTF grant agreement Declarant withdrew its PARTF grant and reimbursed the State of North Carolina in an amount equivalent to the PARTF grant, all as more particularly set forth in Attachment B hereto; and

‘WHEREAS, by satisfying its obligation with the State of North Carolina there is no longer the requirement or need to restrict use of the lands hereinafter described.

NOW, THEREFORE, Declarant does affirmatively state and declare that the Notification of Limitation of Use of Real Property recorded in Book 1379 at Page 462 of the Dare County Public Registry is hereby revoked and declared null and void as to the property described in Attachment A hereto.

‘IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF the Town of Nags Head as caused this instrument to be executed in its name and behalf by its Mayor, attested by its Town Clerk and its corporate municipal seal affixed hereto all as the act and deed of the Town of Nags Head.”

Mayor Pro Tem Farah returned to the meeting.  

A copy of Budget Adjustment #3, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

The memo from Town Clerk Carolyn Morris dated August 28, 2002, concerning the amendments to the Municipal Records Retention and Disposition Schedule, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Municipal Records Retention and Disposition Schedule, dated August 15, 1997, was approved by the Board of Commissioners on February 18, 1998.  

‘Attached please find amendments to the Schedule which are composed of the following:

‘-
June 2001

‘Budget and Fiscal Records – amends retention period for the Escheat and Unclaimed Property file

Police Department Records – clarifies minimum retention period for Communications Records file

‘-
February 2002

‘Budget and Fiscal Records – adds Powell Bill Records

Budget and Fiscal Records – increases retention time for payroll records

Budget and Fiscal Records – changes description of/increases retention time for payroll deduction records

Personnel Records – replaces schedule for personnel records

Attached please find forwarding memo from NC Dept. of Cultural Resources and associated amendments.”

APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES

MOTION:    Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the August 7, 2002, Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously. 

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

VERBAL UPDATE ON BEACH NOURISHMENT PROJECT  - TOWN MANAGER FULLER

Town Manager Fuller reported that the Beach Nourishment Committee reviewed the draft outline for financing the assessment districts; he stated that the Beach Nourishment sub-committee meets tomorrow to discuss their comments.

Town Manager Fuller stated that a new tax is now in place to help finance beach nourishment and that the lobbyist for Dare County has been directed to work diligently at the federal level.  Town Manager Fuller stated further that Congressman Jones has been active in supporting the lobbyist’s efforts.

VERBAL UPDATE ON CUSTOMER SERVICE – DEPUTY TOWN MANAGER SOMMER
Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer displayed customer survey result tables received thus far; the results are very preliminary and it is expected that more survey results will be returned each month.  The preliminary results show an excellent rating for staff.  In response to a question from Mayor Muller, Ms. Sommer explained that the survey also asks about meeting the expectations of the customer.  She said further that Administrative Assistant Roberta Thuman will continue to be the repository for the survey database.

REPORT FROM LARGE STRUCTURE COMMITTEE
Mayor Pro Tem Farah summarized the progress of the Large Structure Committee.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that several draft narratives have been presented by staff to the Committee.  A sub-committee made up of Bob Oakes, Charlie Cameron, and Butch Osborne worked on safety standards for the Committee.  Other members of the Committee include Megan Vaughan, Bob Edwards, Comr. Murray, Pogie Worsley, and staff members.  He stated that while everyone is not all on the same page at this time, everyone is close and there is a general consensus.  The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 12, 2002, at 4:00 p.m.  He briefly reviewed the  handouts provided in the Board packages. 

Planning Director Tim Wilson reported that staff will be presenting a draft ordinance for the Committee’s review and discussion at the next meeting; after final changes the ordinance is expected to be presented to the Planning Board later this month with a request for public hearing on the Board’s October 2, 2002, agenda with a formal public hearing expected to be scheduled for the November 2002, Board meeting.

Comr. Sadler questioned why the Village at Nags Head was excused from these proposed regulations; Mr. Wilson explained that the Village has unique requirements that other zoning districts do not have; Mayor Muller suggested that the Village be included in the fire safety standards. 

Mayor Muller questioned why the west side of the bypass was excluded; Comr. Murray explained that the Committee felt that the west side of the bypass had more permanent residents and they wanted to retain that year-round neighborhood quality.

Comr. Remaley confirmed with the Board that today’s Board meeting was the appropriate place to discuss the Committee’s plans in detail in order to provide additional direction/clarification for the Committee.

Mayor Muller encouraged the Committee to address public safety/fire safety standards as well as to comprehensively review the issue of architectural standards.  He also suggested that the Committee add a requirement for septic wastewater inspections. 

REPORT ON TOWN EMAIL BROADCAST PROGRAM – TOWN CLERK CAROLYN MORRIS

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris summarized her memo dated August 28, 2002, which read in part as follows: 

“The Nags Head Email Broadcast Program will provide for messages of importance, i.e., special notices, to be forwarded (emailed) to town residents, property owners, or other interested parties as long as they have signed up for the town-wide “ListServ” entitled Nags Head Broadcast List.

‘A Listserv is a server that manages mailing lists for groups of users. When email is addressed to a LISTSERV mailing list, it is automatically broadcast to every email address on the list. The result is similar to a newsgroup or forum, except that the messages are transmitted as email and are therefore available only to individuals on the list.

‘The 2002 Fall Town Newsletter will invite those interested to subscribe to the town-wide ListServ.  To subscribe, a user may sign up on-line at the town’s web site – www.townofnagshead.net or by sending an email to the ListServ address, with the word “subscribe” in the subject line.  This ListServ will be administered in a way that does not allow subscribers to post (reply) to the list.  It will only be used to broadcast messages from the town to list subscribers. 
‘We are looking forward to a program that will allow town residents/property owners to become even more well-informed of the town’s happenings.

‘With Board concurrence, it is anticipated that the Nags Head Broadcast Program will be fully implemented by mid-September 2002.”

Board members spoke favorably and in support of the proposed town email broadcast program.

Comr. Sadler thanked Mayor Sutherland of Town of Southern Shores for his recommendation of a similar program which has been working for the Town of Southern Shores. 

REPORT FROM CONTRACT DISCUSSION MEETING WITH NATIONAL PARK SERVICE – FROM AUGUST 7, 2002, BOARD MEETING
Town Manager Fuller summarized his memo dated August 28, 2002, which read in part as follows: 

“On August 27, 2002, I, along with staff, met with representatives from the National Park Service.  At this meeting, we discussed the following items:  firefighting survey for the National Park Service for facilities north of Oregon Inlet Bridge, use of National Park Service property for a Nags Head Fire Station, improvements to town water lines that serve National Park Service property, and the extension of the contract for fire service from Nags Head to the National Park Service.

‘The Park Service has agreed to do a comprehensive firefighting survey for the facilities they own north of Oregon Inlet Bridge.  This survey will be a cooperative venture between the Nags Head Fire Department and the National Park Service.  This survey is tentatively set for mid-September 2002.

‘Definitively, the National Park Service will not, under any circumstances, entertain the development of a building on Park Service property for a Nags Head Fire Station.

‘The Park Service has agreed, conceptually, to assist in the funding of the capital expenditure for the replacement of the main water service line that provides water to Park Service property.

‘The Park Service is not requesting, at this time, a renewal of our contractual arrangement.  The current contract expires September 30, 2002.

‘I, along with staff, will be available at the September 4, 2002, Board meeting to answer any questions you may have about our ongoing discussions with the Park Service about the above-referenced items.”

Town Manager Fuller summarized the Park Service letter received last night which read in part as follows:

“Thank you for hosting the meeting last week between the Town of Nags Head and the National Park Service (NPS).  I was very encouraged by the spirit of cooperation displayed by all those present and the honest, frank discussion we had on all the points mentioned in your letter to me.  We both recognized that Nags Head and NPS are both working for the public safety in the area of fire protection.

‘I would like to summarize the main discussion points of the meeting to ensure clarification and mutual understanding:

‘As soon as practicable, the Nags Head Fire Department will conduct an evaluation of the fire suppression capability of the Bodie Island water line within the boundaries of the National Seashore in conjunction with an NPS structural fire specialist.

‘The NPS will fund 80% of the replacement cost for the water line within the National Seashore on Bodie Island, although this may not be required by the 1981 agreement with Nags Head on the water tower.  We will try to increase the priority of this project to get work underway at the first opportunity.

‘The NPS has again reviewed the Nags Head request to use park land near Whalebone Junction for a firehouse.  Although we understand the desire for this land use, it is not something that the NPS can permit under the park’s legal mission and NPS policies and mandates.  Therefore, we must let our previous decision stand.

‘Nags Head has reviewed the NPS request to renew the Structural Fire Agreement.  I understand that you do not feel that you can recommend a renewal of the agreement at this time.  We must accept that, and appreciate and thank you for your position that the Nags Head Fire Department will continue to respond to emergencies within the National Seashore on Bodie Island.
‘NPS will work with Nags Head to reduce the threat of wild land fire to the houses and other structures in South Nags Head by constructing a firebreak on park lands in 2003, funds permitting.

‘Again, it was a positive meeting and I look forward to the NPS and the Town of Nags Head working together for mutual benefit for many years to come.”

Town Manager requested direction from the Board.  

Comr. Sadler requested clarification of the next to last paragraph in the Park Service letter which indicates that the town, even without a contract, will continue to respond to emergencies at the Park.

Town Manager Fuller explained that the town would not be automatically dispatched by Dare Central for any Park Service emergency, however, if the Park Service were in a situation that needed assistance, they could call the town directly and duty personnel at the Fire Station would make that decision.

Chief Cameron stated that Public Safety would like guidance after the contract ends September 30, 2002.  Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne agreed and stated that his staff will respond if resources are available; he cannot leave the town unprotected and it will be a decision made at the time of request by him or one of his officers.

Town Manager Fuller said that he would ask for formal clarification of the Park Service letter, specifically the next to last paragraph mentioned by Comr. Sadler.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller to sign an extension of the contract with the National Park Service for fire safety, contingent upon Park Service approval, until the November 2002, Board meeting to allow time for additional discussion concerning some form of compensation for the town.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler.

Comr. Remaley said that he supports the motion, however, if the town cannot come to an understanding with the Park Service, he would request that the public be made aware of why the town may not be able to respond to a Park Service emergency.

Comr. Sadler agreed with Comr. Remaley and stated that she is not willing to go past November 2002, without an agreement being worked on for compensation for the town to continue services.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

DISCUSSION OF ARTWORK SELECTION COMMITTEE FUTURE PLANS - CHAIR MAJID ELBERS

Majid Elbers reported on the status and highlighted the progress of the town’s Artwork Selection Committee.  She made the following points:

· The Committee was established six (6) years ago

· 50 artists are represented with a total of 60 artwork pieces

· Later this month a Manteo High School class will visit Town Hall to view the town’s collection of regional art on the Outer Banks

· Several artists in the collection are now deceased or not painting anymore

· The Board’s policy of artwork acquisition is one of the best ways to garner a collection that is the most free of politics and it is one of the best ways to acquire some of the best work from the best artists
· Not all work viewed is of a high enough quality for the collection

· The Committee has received a great response from citizens of Dare County

· There are still several artists that represent the Outer Banks that should be included in the collection

· It has been an honor working with the Committee members from the beginning to the present and each member contributed a specific important aspect

Comr. Remaley questioned the worth of the town’s collection; Ms. Elbers stated that her research indicated that appreciation is at 40%; some of the artwork has doubled in value and some has remained the same; none has lost value.  She estimates the worth to be approximately $120,000.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked Ms. Elbers and the Committee members for their work; he is very proud of the town’s collection from an idea that was controversial at one time.


Comr. Sadler agreed that the Committee was formed to do a job and has done it very well.   Comr. Sadler feels that she is responsible for the expenditure of tax dollars for citizens and does not feel good about having to raise taxes this year with the situation not looking better for next year.  She would like to charge the Committee with the following:  look at where spots still need to be filled, and if there are areas that still need artwork, she would like to take some of the appreciated artwork sold as the town would sell property it owns.

Comr. Murray stated that the Town’s artwork collection is a wonderful collection; he noted that the charge for the Committee comes from the entire Board. 

Mayor Muller explained that the Artwork Committee’s charge is to come up with a permanent artwork collection, not just to fill up space on walls; in addition, funds are provided to the Committee only if the increase in fund balance in the town is at least 15% (up to 20%). 

Ms. Elbers responded that the town’s collection has most of the major artists represented; she estimates the collection to be approximately 60 – 70% complete. 

Comr. Sadler suggested that a lot of artists would like to have their artwork shown for free at town hall; she feels this is the time to determine a direction to provide to the Committee.

Ms. Elbers commented that for the Committee to accept gifts of art would change the entire focus of the Committee. 

Mayor Muller made the following statements/observations:  

-
No funds will be allocated to the Artwork Selection Committee this year

-
The Committee appears to be close to the end of the process and is to use existing funds to complete the collection

-
There is enough Board support to continue the Committee

-
The Board is unanimous in its belief that the Committee has done an excellent job of procuring artwork for the town’s collection

-
Ms. Elbers is asked to continue in her position as Chair of the Artwork Selection Committee

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF MID-CURRITUCK COUNTY BRIDGE 

SOUTHERN SHORES MAYOR PAUL SUTHERLAND
Mayor Sutherland thanked Board members for the opportunity to discuss the issue of traffic in the northern Outer Banks which affects the entire Outer Banks – he feels there are a combination of things that could help the traffic issues on the Outer Banks.  He made the following points:

· There has been some movement in realty companies to stagger rentals

· NC DOT project is to study mid-Currituck County bridge and additional laning through Duck

· Town of Southern Shores initiated a major campaign to petition as many as possible to support construction of mid-Currituck County Bridge and to oppose additional laning of NC 12

· No final solution but a mid-Currituck County Bridge would help – the NC DOT project needs to be accelerated

· He asked the Board to adopt a resolution similar to what Town of Southern Shores adopted and to sign the petition in support of the mid-Currituck County Bridge and in opposition to the multi-laning of NC 12

All Board members spoke in strong support of Mayor Sutherland’s request.  
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution in support of the mid-Currituck County Bridge and in opposition to the multi-laning of NC 12 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

The resolution supporting Mayor Sutherland’s petition, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF A MID-CURRITUCK BRIDGE AND OPPOSITION TO WIDENING NC 12

‘WHEREAS,  the Currituck County beaches have become extremely popular and the traffic load heading there through mainland Currituck County, the NC 12 and US 158 intersection, the Towns of Kitty Hawk, Southern Shores and Duck continues to rapidly increase; AND

‘WHEREAS,  there is only one current access corridor to these beaches as described above; AND

‘WHEREAS,  the current traffic counts taken by the NC Department of Transportation in 2001 indicate that the vast majority of the traffic load  (70% on a summer weekend, 60% on a summer weekday and 66% on a non-summer weekday) using this route have a destination in the Currituck County Outer Banks; AND

‘WHEREAS,  construction of a Mid-Currituck Bridge would most significantly lessen this traffic load on the aforementioned roads, alleviate the current traffic back-up to the southern towns of Kitty Hawk, Kill Devil Hills, Nags Head, and beyond, save energy resources now consumed by traffic gridlock, and provide an alternative route for both safety and hurricane evacuation; AND

‘WHEREAS,  the current DOT Currituck Sound Area Transportation Study (TIP Project R-2576) is examining alternatives to alleviate the current problem; AND

‘WHEREAS,  the focus of the current study effort is not directed at alleviating the current and growing problem primarily through the construction of the Mid-Currituck Bridge; AND

‘WHEREAS,  some focus has been placed upon widening NC 12 through the towns of Southern Shores and Duck to solve traffic problems with attendant destruction of  the environment and character of both towns.

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED,  the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners firmly believes that the construction of the Mid-Currituck Bridge as soon as possible is imperative for traffic, safety and public service reasons.  Construction in 2009 as is presently planned is unacceptable.

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED,  the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners is strongly opposed to the widening of NC 12 through the town of Southern Shores because it would destroy both the environment and character of the town.

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, a copy of this resolution be forwarded to Secretary of Transportation Lyndo Tippett, Senator Marc Basnight, Representative Bill Culpepper, and Dare County Commissioner Stan White, Board of Transportation Member.

‘Adopted this 4th day of September 2002.”

All Board members participated in signing the petition as Southern Shores Mayor Sutherland looked on.

MAYOR MULLER REOPENED AUDIENCE RESPONSE - CAMILLE LAWRENCE

Mayor Muller reopened Audience Response.


Camille Lawrence; First Colony Inn owner; wanted to publicly comment about the town’s Public Safety Department’s efforts during last week’s propane tank leak at the Blue Heron Motel; she stated that the Department carried out the evacuation of the immediate area and the prevention of an explosion very well; she said that staff acted very appropriately and very kindly.

REMOVAL OF AGENDA ITEM #23 – REQUEST FROM EASTERN SURFING ASSOCIATION (ESA) FOR TOURNAMENT IN OCTOBER 2002 

Comr. Remaley confirmed with Mayor Muller that agenda item #23 – Request from Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) for tournament in October 2002 - has been withdrawn from the agenda.

DISCUSSION OF FRAMEWORK TO USE TO ESTABLISH “NO PARKING – TOW AWAY ZONES” IN THE TOWN – FROM AUGUST 7, 2002, BOARD MEETING
Mayor Muller summarized his memo dated August 28, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“The Town has seen a rash of requests for “No Parking - Tow Away” zone designations this summer.  These have been generated by overflow parking from everything from construction sites to commercial businesses to the beach accesses.  The Town does not have a standard by which to evaluate these requests.  In the past we have asked staff to report on the safety of parking in certain areas and adopted regulations to address traffic safety.  Recently, more “no parking” areas have been designated to preserve peace and quiet in neighborhoods.  
‘I believe we need a standard to guide staff in recommending “No Parking - Tow Away” zones.  Such a standard should address the level of nuisance required to generate “no parking” requirements.  Outlined below are some factors that the Board of Commissioners might consider in developing such a policy.  

‘I suggest the Board discuss street parking and work to develop a policy on this subject.

‘Factors that might be considered include:

‘Street size and traffic level (from Chapter 17)


Collector street means a street which serves or is designed to serve as a traffic-way for a neighborhood or as a feeder to a major street from local access streets. Collector streets collect traffic from one hundred (100) to four hundred (400) dwelling units.


Environmental street means a local street intended to serve primarily as a direct access to residentially zoned properties in environmentally sensitive areas with a projected low traffic count, on which through traffic is discouraged and which is designed to serve no more than fifty (50) dwelling units. An environmental street shall be a cul-de-sac, a loop street less than two thousand (2,000) feet in length or a street that does not connect with more than one (1) major street, unless otherwise required by this article.  An environmental street is only allowed within one hundred (100) feet of estuarine waters or within a maritime forest.  A street location within an environmentally sensitive area may be selected only if no other feasible location exists within the proposed development.


Local access street means a street intended to serve primarily as a direct access to abutting properties, and on which through traffic is discouraged.  A local access street is a cul-de-sac, a loop street less than two thousand five hundred (2,500) feet in length, or a street less than one (1) mile in length which does not connect major streets.  A local access street does not collect traffic from more than one hundred (100) dwelling units.


Major street means a street which serves or is designed to serve heavy flows of traffic and which is used primarily as a route for traffic between communities or other heavy traffic-generating areas. Specifically, the term includes any state-maintained highway.


Subcollector street means existing streets for which the right-of-way is less than sixty (60) feet.

‘Frequency of on street parking

Infrequent, related to special event

Seasonal, related to neighbors

Seasonal, related to activities outside the neighborhood (businesses/beach access overflow)

Frequent, related to specific event (Sunday church overflow)

Frequent, related to inadequate parking for neighboring houses

‘Public Safety Issues


Impact on Traffic


Issues related to backing into traffic etc.


Location of parked cars (on street, partially on street, on shoulder)

‘These are a few of the issues we might want to consider in developing a general policy for adopting no parking zones.  I am sure there are others that will come up during our discussion.”

Mayor Muller asked the Board to allow him to draft an ordinance based on the ideas set forth in his memo. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah confirmed that the purpose of the ordinance would be to have a policy in place that staff can enforce; a policy that must identify a continuing problem before the Board will take action; and a framework for consistency through the town.

Comr. Sadler feels that the Board should not penalize a neighborhood because of a three-month problem.

It was Board consensus to agree with Mayor Muller’s suggestion that he prepare a draft policy concerning taking action on a request for a “No Parking – Tow Away” zone in the town for review at an upcoming Board meeting.  

CONSIDERATION OF NC DOT ENHANCEMENT PROJECT RESOLUTION

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated August 28, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Earlier this year staff became aware of a North Carolina Department of Transportation Roadside Enhancement grant program that would involve the installation of plants within the right of way of US 158. These roadside enhancement projects would be at no cost to the Town. DOT would work with the Town or a Town committee to locate suitable locations for these plantings. DOT would then design the project, bid out the work, and maintain the plantings for three years. After three years, the Town would be responsible for maintenance and replacement of all vegetation. At the July 10, 2002 Board of Commissioners Meeting, Ms. Pat Mansfield, NCDOT Roadside Environmental Engineer, reviewed the Enhancement Grant Program with the Board and answered numerous questions.

‘At that meeting the Board of Commissioners established a Committee to work with NCDOT in this enhancement endeavor. On August 8th the Committee met with Ms. Mansfield of NCDOT to review the landscaping criteria.  The Committee recommended several areas for enhancement. The two general areas identified were both sides of US 158 from Eighth Street to Driftwood Street and Carolinian Circle, and an area in the Village at Nags Head south of the Outer Banks Hospital on both sides of the road. The specific locations are noted in the attached NCDOT planning Resolution, which authorizes NCDOT to begin the planning for this project. 

‘The goal of the Committee is to have the vegetation planted this winter/spring. Once the planning and design for this project has been completed, the Board will have the opportunity to review the plans. If the Board is satisfied with the plans, a formal Agreement with NCDOT will need to be drafted and signed by the Town before the project begins.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution in support of the landscape enhancement project as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah.   

Comr. Sadler expressed her concern about the cost of the continual maintenance of the landscaped areas; Mr. Wilson responded that a better time to estimate the cost of maintenance would be after the plan has been prepared.

Mayor Muller stated that approximately four (4) linear miles on the bypass would be mulched during the year as a part of the maintenance.  He said that the Landscape Committee will discuss the maintenance costs.
Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that the town has to do its part by making the town look nice by placing a value on the landscape.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 1 with Comr. Sadler casting the NO vote.

The resolution concerning the NC DOT landscaping project, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION TO THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD, NORTH CAROLINA

‘A motion was made by Comr. Remaley and seconded by  Mayor Pro Tem George Farah  for the adoption of the following Resolution, and upon being put to a vote was duly adopted with a 4 – 1 vote:

‘WHEREAS, the Department and the Town of Nags Head have agreed to install certain landscape plantings in the following locations; 1) on the east side of US 158 extending south from the northern town limits at Eighth Street to Driftwood Street; and, the west side of US 158 extending south from the northern town limits at Eighth Street to approximately Nags Head Realty; and, 2) the east side of US 158 directly across from the Outer Banks Hospital south to South Seachase Drive; and, the west side of US 158 from the Outer Banks Hospital south to South Seachase Drive, excluding the area in front of the Outer Banks Mall. 

‘WHEREAS, the Department will be responsible for the design of the landscape plans, prepare the site, install the plant materials and maintain said planting areas for a period of three (3) calendar years, at no expense to the Municipality; and,

‘WHEREAS, at the end of the three (3) year establishment period, the Municipality will assume responsibility for maintenance and replacement of the new landscape plantings.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that Project E-2973 A, Dare County, is hereby formally approved by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head and that the Mayor and Clerk of this Municipality are hereby empowered to sign and execute the Agreement with the Department of Transportation.”

NEW BUSINESS

DESIGNATION OF VOTING DELEGATE FOR NCLM ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING

The memo from Town Carolyn Morris dated August 28, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows: 

“The NCLM annual business meeting will be held at the Durham Marriott at the Civic Center on Monday, October 21, 2002, at 10:15 a.m.  

‘Scheduled attendees to the NCLM annual conference (October 20 – 21, 2002) are Mayor Bob Muller, Comr. Anna Sadler, and Town Manager Webb Fuller.

‘The League has established a policy that each municipality sending delegate(s) to the annual conference to designate one voting delegate (and may also designate one alternate voting delegate, if desired) to be named in advance of the annual meeting.

‘Request the Board designate one voting delegate and, if desired, one alternate voting delegate, to vote at the NCLM annual business meeting.”

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller as the primary voting delegate at the NCLM annual business meeting with Comr. Sadler as the alternate voting delegate.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously. 

DISCUSSION OF RFP FOR DARE COUNTY HURRICANE/DISASTER DEBRIS REMOVAL, REDUCTION, AND DISPOSAL

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo dated August 29, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Dare County is in the process of soliciting proposals for “Hurricane/Disaster Debris Removal, Reduction and Disposal.”  They have prepared a Request for Proposals (RFP) and have sent it to contractors for their response.  The estimated quantities used in the RFP (4,000,000 cubic yards total) reflect the impact of a severe storm affecting all of Dare County (towns included).  Even though the RFP is already “on the street”, it was sent out with the provision that none of the towns had committed to participate, but would make that decision before a contract was entered into.

‘The Town of Nags Head presently has Letters of Understanding (LOU) with four firms, executed in April and May of this year, for post-storm damage cleanup services.  These letters remain in effect until June 30, 2003.  According to Sandy Sanderson, Dare County Emergency Management Director, the County’s Emergency Operations Plan tasks the Control Group with debris cleanup prioritization decisions.  If this is the case, Nags Head may, or may not, have our critical debris clearance needs met in a timely manner under a joint contract.  A countywide contract would, presumably, result in lower unit costs for the various tasks covered.

‘One final point to consider is that the county’s RFP only covers debris removal, reduction and temporary debris site operation.  The town’s LOU’s cover infrastructure repairs as well.  These include waterline and hydrant replacements, as well as street repairs.  These items are not covered in the county’s RFP.”

Mr. Clark distributed a handout summarizing the proposals Dare County received from four (4) contractors; he emphasized that no action has been taken yet by Dare County.

Mayor Muller said that he will take the questions the town has to the Emergency Operations Center (EOC) to try and get clarification in writing.  The concerns of the town include:

-
Would this contract be activated for non-declared disasters?

-
Under what circumstances would the town go to the County?

-
Who is in control of the debris sites?

-
Clarification of County’s statement that they envision “the need for a single contract to carry out the debris removal and disposal work throughout the County based on a Category 4 hurricane”.   Do they envision the contract resulting from this RFP being used for other category storms also?

-
How is it decided to bring in an outside contractor; whose resources must be “overwhelmed” – the County’s, Nags Head’s, Kill Devil Hill’s, etc. in order to trigger that decision?

-
“Opting in or opting out” was questioned - Can the town have both?

Town Manager Fuller said that the Letters of Understanding have always had the contingency “if equipment is available”.  He said further that FEMA wants to have the agreements in place up front so they can agree on a reimbursement.

DISCUSSION OF POST-EMPLOYMENT RETIREMENT BENEFITS

Finance Officer Rhonda Sommer summarized her memo dated August 28, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Information is provided herewith to facilitate a discussion concerning the offering of health insurance to retirees.  Since November 1997, the Town has offered retirees the option of remaining on our health insurance policy if they pay the full premium. 

 

‘The first attachment to this memo summarizes the responses received from the request to provide information about post employment health insurance offerings.  As you will see from the summary, the responses are all over the board.  The vast majority of those responding to our survey reported in the affirmative that they are offering some level of health insurance to retirees.  Many of these respondents had a minimum number of years of service requirement with the locality before which no continuation of insurance was offered.  Some of the localities offer insurance without contributing to its cost, whereas the majority has some type of stepped scale whereby those employees retiring with a high number of years of service had their entire premium covered while those retiring with lower years of service had a portion of the premium costs paid by the locality.  Only one of the survey respondents indicated that they contributed at all towards post employment dependant coverage.  The majority of responses indicated a finite period of time in which they offered this insurance coverage and the expiration is typically Medicare eligibility.   

 

‘The second attachment summarizes the current employees years of service with the Town along with the year they are eligible for unreduced retirement.  Note that early retirement options are available (with a reduced pension), but cannot be accurately predicted so no attempt has been made to do so.

 

‘Other points to consider include whether to provide health insurance for disability retirements and if so, at what rate, and whether to consider service related disability retirements in a different light from non-service connected.

 

‘Currently, the offering of retiree health insurance may be treated on a pay as you go basis; however the requirements of GASB 34 implementation will require that this post employment benefit be actuarially calculated for purposes of determining and recording the estimated current value of this future liability as of each balance sheet date.

 

‘Staff remains available for any questions.”

Mayor Muller explained that he had asked Ms. Sommer to research this issue in preparation of the upcoming town-wide staff meeting. 

Ms. Sommer said that statistically there are actually a very small number of employees who stay until retirement; the purpose of the retirement benefit would be to retain long-term employees.

Ms. Sommer was directed to prepare a cost estimate to the town annually if every employee that is eligible to retire in ten (10) years retired.

TOWN ATTORNEY IKE MCREE – REPORT OF LAWSUIT AGAINST TOWN OF DUCK

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the lawsuit against the Town of Duck concerning the large structure moratorium by the Outer Banks Homebuilder’s Association and an individual property owner was dismissed yesterday.  Mr. McRee reported that the dismissal was based on procedural grounds; he explained that the plaintiffs were unable to comply with NC law on the serving process and the issuance process, and the statute of limitations had been exceeded. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - CONSIDERATION OF REQUEST FROM EASTERN SURFING ASSOCIATION (ESA) FOR TOURNAMENT IN OCTOBER 2002 

Town Manager Fuller’s memo dated August 28, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“On August 13, 2002, Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) applied for an outdoor crowd gathering permit for a proposed surfing event for October 3 – 6, 2002.  On August 14, 2002, I met with ESA representative Kathy Phillips to review the application and discuss the permit letting procedures as outlined in Chapter 3 of the Town Code of Ordinances.

‘On August 22, 2002, the Town received some additional information from ESA.  On August 23, 2002, staff reviewed the outdoor crowd gathering application and the additional background information.

‘Also on August 23, 2002, I denied the request for the event for numerous reasons.  A copy of my letter to Kathy Phillips outlining these reasons is attached for your review.  

‘I offered to again review the application if the ESA would address the concerns expressed in my August 23, 2002, letter.  I also informed the ESA that they had a right of appeal to the Nags Head Board of Commissioners.

‘On August 23, 2002, Mayor Muller received a request from ESA to be exempted from zoning ordinance 22-254(b)6.(1).  A copy of this letter is attached.

‘Section 3-31 of the Town Code states:  “In the event the town manager denies such permit, or subsequently revokes the permit, the applicant shall have seven (7) days in which to appeal such denial or revocation to the board of commissioners. Such appeal shall be in writing, stating the grounds therefore and shall be addressed to the mayor of the town with a copy to the town manager. The board of commissioners shall hear the appeal at the next regularly scheduled meeting or regular adjourned session, whichever occurs first. The decision of the board of commissioners shall be final.”

‘Eastern Surfing Association’s appeal (i.e., request to be exempted from the zoning ordinance) is specific to only one element of the crowd gathering permit application.  There are a number of deficiencies in the application which have not yet been addressed to the satisfaction of staff.  Staff stands ready to work with ESA to mitigate these deficiencies if the Board so desires, but until these issues are addressed, staff recommends the Board deny the request by ESA for this event.”

Town Manager Fuller reported that a number of people asked staff to look at the request from the Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) favorably; the request was reviewed in accordance with the town’s ordinances.  He stated further that the town’s ordinances are very clear concerning advertisements on the beach. 

The letter from Kathy Phillips, events coordinator for the Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) tournament, dated September 2, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Thank you for your letter of August 23.  We will not contest the Town’s decision to deny our permit application a second time, and ask that the event be taken off the agenda for the September 4 Town meeting.

‘I’d like to thank the Town of Nags Head for the consideration given to our permit application and the time your staff took to work with me.

‘We received approval for our event from the Town of Kill Devil Hills on August 28 at their regular meeting.

‘I hope the Mayor and Town Commissioners will join us October 3 – 6 as our guests.  We will make a decision on the exact contest venue within KDH in about two weeks at which time I’ll issue official invitations to the Town of nags Head.  We’ll save you a seat.”

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - DISCUSSION OF DEVELOPMENT OF ELLIOTT ESTATES, PHASE III

The request from Seaboard Surveying, Bill Owen, dated August 30, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“At the March Board of Commissioners meeting Elliott Estates Phase III was approved with a condition that the access easement to Epstein Street be improved prior to final approval of the subdivision plat.  At the August Board of Commissioners meeting Happy Days Restaurant was approved with a condition that the Elliott Estates Phase III subdivision plat be recorded prior to issuance of a building permit.

‘The developers of both projects would like to work together to have the site work, grading and paving, completed at the same time by the same contractor.  Sunnyside Elevator proposes to bond the improvements on the access easement to allow the plat to be recorded.  This would allow Happy Days Restaurant to close on the property and secure a building permit to commence construction of their building and the necessary aforementioned site work for both projects.  If this is acceptable to the Board of Commissioners, the developers would suggest that a condition be placed on Happy Days Restaurant requiring the improvements on the access easement would be completed when they would actually be needed to handle the additional traffic flow.

‘I am requesting that you present this proposal to the Board of Commissioners at the September 4, 2002 meeting.  I will be in attendance to answer any questions the Commissioners may have.”

Town Manager Fuller’s memo dated August 30, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“I am requesting Board approval of the attached proposed scenario for the development of the Elliott Estates Subdivision, Phase III, prepared by Bill Owen of Seaboard Surveying and Planning, Inc.    

‘This request for approval is subject to the town receiving a cash bond in the amount of 1.25 times the estimated cost of the improvements as well as other provisions expressed in the attached letter from Bill Owen.

‘As explained in Mr. Owen’s attached letter dated August 30, 2002, the developers of Elliott Estates and Happy Days Restaurant would like to work together to have the site work grading and paving completed at the same time by the same contractor.  Sunnyside Elevator would bond the improvements on the access easement to allow the plat to be recorded.

‘This request is provided for discussion at the September 4, 2002, Board of Commissioners meeting.”

Town Manager Fuller explained that the site in question is across from Village Realty and behind Centura Bank.  The request is to allow the improvements to be bonded and allow the subdivision to be built, the concept being that there is an understanding between and among developers and buyers that they can mobilize equipment at the same time to benefit all.  Town Manager Fuller asked the Board to allow for bonding of that site work with a cash bond – 1.25 times the estimated cost - no certificate of occupancy will be issued until all site work is completed.

It was Board consensus to allow the improvements in Elliott Estates to be cash bonded (1.25 times the estimated cost of the improvements) on the condition that they be completed prior to the issuance of a certificate of occupancy for the site plans that were approved for that area. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION TO DISCUSS REAL PROPERTY
Town Manager Fuller requested a Closed Session to discuss real property.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – HUMP IN ROAD ON NAGS HEAD/MANTEO CAUSEWAY

Town Manager Fuller reported that the “hump” in the road on the Nags Head/Manteo Causeway has been reported to North Carolina Dept. of Transportation.  North Carolina Dept. of Transportation officials have informed Town Manager Fuller that they are trying to get the issue resolved quickly. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – OCEAN OUTFALL PROBLEM AT OCEAN VERANDA MOTEL

Town Manager Fuller reported that this past weekend the ocean outfall at the Ocean Veranda Motel did not function properly which resulted in significant flooding of the Driftwood/Memorial area.  He said that the town has received a little over five (5) inches of rain last week.  He stated further that NC DOT has submitted a work order that is supposed to be addressed in several weeks.  A longer term solution would be to extend the culvert (pipe) which would require CAMA permits.  He stated that, in the interim, staff is preparing a plan to take care of these issues and may be coming back to the Board for approval in the future. 

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to take care of the ocean outfall drainage issues in the future in the event of a storm/heavy rainfall event without having to return to the Board for authorization.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – ABANDONED BUSINESSES

Town Manager Fuller provided the following update:

The Shipwreck Restaurant (formerly Sands Restaurant) now has new owners who are cleaning up the site. 

The CW’s Restaurant now has new owners who are cleaning up the site. 

Billy Roughton, owner of the HealthEast buildings has also taken action to clean up that site.

Town Manager Fuller reported that the BP Gas Stations (Fox Harbour) are in a bankruptcy situation; the town has forwarded two (2) nuisance letters that have not been received.  The town has tried to abate the nuisance at these sites and has subsequently billed the owner.  The next action to take by the town will be a lien on the property if the bill is not paid. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – TEST WELL DRILLING

Town Manager Fuller reported that just south of the Lutheran Church a test well is being drilled for Dare County for an expansion of the Reverse Osmosis water system. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – BLUES BUILDING

Town Manager Fuller provided a status of the Blues building.  He reported that the building was approved to be developed under an approved site plan.  He explained that certain requirements have to be met before a certificate of occupancy (CO) can be issued such as building code, fire safety, zoning, and public works issues.  After July 2002, the building code issues were resolved and the fire safety issues have also been resolved.  There are outstanding public works issues concerning stormwater drainage and there are open zoning issues such as inside and outdoor lighting.  He explained that staff has attempted to discuss the outstanding issues with both the builder and the owner of the building. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – ROBIN TAYLOR RETURNED TO TOWN EMPLOYMENT

Town Manager Fuller reported that Public Works employee, Robin Taylor, who had resigned from the town, has returned.  Her five-year certificate would have been presented at the last Board meeting. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – RIGHT-OF-WAY ENCROACHMENT AGREEMENT

Town Manager Fuller brought to the Board’s attention the memos in the “FYI” section of their Board packages concerning a policy to administratively implement right-of-way encroachment agreements.  The agreements would be initiated for property owners who install individual “utilities” such as irrigation systems or dog fences in the town’s right-of-way.  There have been a number of activities by homeowners that has required the agreements to be prepared. 

The right-of-way encroachment policy, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Encroachment Agreement Policy For “Individual” Utilities in Town Rights-of-Way

‘Administrative Policy

‘This policy is intended to protect home, and business, owners from potential damage to their investment in irrigation and other systems installed underground in portions of the Town’s rights-of-way (R-O-W) adjacent to their property.  It also serves to protect the Town, and its contractors, from liability if such systems are disturbed or damaged when legitimate utility repair or installation takes place.

1. Such utilities include, but are not limited to, individual irrigation systems and buried electric dog fences.

2. A Town of Nags Head Encroachment Agreement must be executed by the property owner before installing any underground lines (water, electric, gas, sewer, phone, cable) in the Town’s R-O-W which are intended to serve only their property.

3. By executing this Agreement, the property owner acknowledges that they understand that the proposed system (or portion thereof) is in the Town’s R-O-W.  In the event of future utility, or road, work in this portion of the R-O-W, their installation may sustain damage when the ground in that area is disturbed.

4. Town utility crews will take care when working in areas where individual utilities

are believed to be present, but cannot be held responsible if the lines are not marked and damage results.

5. The property owner agrees to hold harmless the Town of Nags Head, its employees, contractors, and assigns from any liability in the event of damage.

‘This Policy shall become effective on November 1, 2002.”

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – MET WITH NCLM CONCERNING LOCALLY SHARED REVENUES

Town Manager Fuller reported that the NC League of Municipalities (NCLM) met this week with the Local Government Commission (LGC) concerning locally shared revenues.  A number of communities must now implement new conservation programs.  In addition to not receiving their share of the reimbursement revenues, they now have a program to implement that they had not planned for.  He expressed his concern that some cities are getting hit in several ways as a result of the budget cuts. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – RURAL PLANNING ORGANIZATION (RPO)

Town Manager Fuller reported that the Rural Planning Organization (RPO) is moving forward.  Comr. Murray is on the Policy Board and Town Manager Fuller is Vice-Chair of the Technical Board.  The first meeting is scheduled for September 10, 2002, when the regional transportation priority list will be reviewed.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – THANK YOU TO STAFF 

Town Manager Fuller thanked staff for all their efforts this past summer.  He said that everyone did a great job considering the town had a fairly new Planning Director and Assistant Fire Chief, and a very new Public Works Director. 

MAYOR MULLER – LETTER FROM GOVERNOR – NO REIMBURSEMENTS FORTHCOMING

Mayor Muller said that he recently received a letter from the Governor reporting that the State will not be able to provide local reimbursements.  Mayor Muller expressed his hope that the Legislature will adopt a budget that will give local governments some relief.  He also noted that Rep. Culpepper was unable to attend today’s meeting with the Board because the Legislature continues to work on the State budget.

MAYOR MULLER – DROUGHT WORKSHOP

Mayor Muller stated that he and town staff attended a drought workshop last week; he reported that the town is in good shape.  In many other parts of the State, there is a very real concern about the lack of rain.   

MAYOR MULLER – INVITATION TO REP. CULPEPPER

Mayor Muller said that Rep. Culpepper will be invited to the Board’s October 2, 2002, meeting to discuss upcoming legislative issues with Board members. 

MAYOR MULLER – FRESH POND REVENUE

Mayor Muller received Board consensus to direct staff to review what the loss of Fresh Pond revenue has cost the town this year and to look at proposing water rate structure modifications, if necessary.

MAYOR MULLER - CONSIDERATION OF PROCLAMATION DESIGNATING SEPTEMBER 23 – 29, 2002, AS RACE EQUALITY WEEK

The proclamation designating September 23 – 29, 2002, as Race Equality Week was presented to the Board.

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the proclamation designating September 23 – 29, 2002, as Race Equality Week as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously. 

The proclamation concerning Race Equality Week, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“PROCLAMATION DESIGNATING RACE EQUALITY WEEK – SEPTEMBER 23 - 27, 2002

‘WHEREAS, the National League of Cities is committed to promoting racial equality and justice as a fundamental aspect of a healthy community; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the National League of Cities has urged local officials across the country to join together in a national campaign to promote racial equality and justice; AND

‘WHEREAS, by resolution of the National League of Cities, we declare racism unjust and advocate equal rights for all; AND

‘WHEREAS, by Act of Congress of the United States dated July 2, 1964, the Civil Rights Act of 1964 was adopted banning discrimination because of a person's color, race, national origin, religion, or sex; AND

‘WHEREAS, by Act of Congress of the United States dated July 9, 1868, the 14th Amendment of the Constitution of the United States was adopted giving all persons born or naturalized in the United States the right to due process and equal protection under the law; AND

‘WHEREAS, National League of Cities President Karen Anderson, Mayor of  Minnetonka, Minnesota, has invited local officials across the country to renew their commitment to ensuring racial equality and justice for all beginning the week of  September 23, 2002, by reporting on successful programs and announcing specific action plans for the coming year.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Mayor and Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head do hereby declare the week of  September 23, 2002, as Race Equality Week in the Town of Nags Head and urge all citizens of Nags Head to join together to support this effort.

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Mayor and Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head reaffirm our commitment to ensuring racial equality and justice in our town and to working with the National League of Cities to sustain this commitment throughout the country.

‘This 4th day of September 2002.”

MAYOR MULLER – TOWN-WIDE STAFF MEETING

Mayor Muller scheduled the next town-wide staff meeting for Wednesday, September 18, 2002, at 11:00 a.m. in the Board Room.  He noted that today’s Board meeting will be adjourning to the town-wide staff meeting.  Comr. Sadler and Comr. Remaley both noted other commitments.

MAYOR MULLER – TWIFORD PROPERTY (RECREATION SITE) REZONING

Mayor Muller stated that the current zoning of the Twiford property of R-2 is not appropriate.  He pointed out that the C-4 industrial zone designation would be more accurate as it would mandate a buffer between adjacent property owners and that site.  In addition, that zoning designation addresses the sensitive nature of the Area of Environmental Concern (AEC) of that property.

It was Board consensus to direct staff to bring forward the rezoning designation of C-4 for the Twiford property (recreation site) for their consideration.

MAYOR MULLER - CONSIDERATION OF PROCLAMATION FOR DAY OF REMEMBRANCE – SEPTEMBER 11, 2001

Mayor Muller said that next Wednesday will be the one-year anniversary of the September 11, 2001, tragedy.  A remembrance ceremony will take place at Town Hall at 9:00 a.m. at the flagpole.  The ceremony is being planned by staff and light refreshments will also be offered.  Everyone is invited to attend.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the proclamation concerning September 11th as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The proclamation concerning September 11th, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“PROCLAMATION DESIGNATING DAY OF REMEMBRANCE - SEPTEMBER 11, 2002

‘WHEREAS, in an unprovoked and senseless act of terrorism, four civilian aircraft were hijacked on September 11, 2001, and crashed in New York City, Pennsylvania, and the Pentagon; AND

‘WHEREAS, innocent U.S. citizens of all heritages as well as visiting citizens of foreign nations were killed and injured as a result of these horrific acts; AND

‘WHEREAS, while we as a Union still continue to recover from the unspeakable loss of so many innocent lives, the indomitable spirit of the United States has been revitalized and given way to numerous expressions of heroism and patriotism; AND

‘WHEREAS, the threat of terrorism, destruction and senseless violence must be banished for any free society to exist; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head shares in the grief and will commemorate the one-year anniversary of the September 11 tragedies.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Mayor and Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that we extend our deepest condolences to the innocent victims of these unprovoked actions by terrorists, as well as to their families and their friends. 

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that we salute the heroism of public safety and rescue workers, volunteers, local officials, and those who responded to these tragic events with courage, selfless compassion, determination, and skill.

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that we dedicate September 11, 2002, -  ALWAYS REMEMBER  9-11 DAY - a day to mourn, reflect and rededicate ourselves to ending terrorism in commemoration of the anniversary of the terrorist attack.

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that we encourage all our citizens to honor the victims of September 11 by reaffirming their commitment to sustaining our newfound patriotism through volunteerism, community involvement, and service.

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that we as citizens dedicate our time, talents, and energy to lift one another up and foster a new level of understanding and awareness.  Let us honor the memory of all those who died by being of service to one another and by building the “stronger, more perfect union” our founding fathers called for.

‘This 4th day of September 2002.”

COMR. SADLER – FIRE PREVENTION WEEK

Comr. Sadler noted that the week of October 7, 2002, is Fire Prevention Week; September 21, 2002, was Fire Awareness Day.  

COMR. SADLER – FORMER OUTER BANKS MEDICAL CENTER BUILDING

Comr. Sadler asked if the Board would consider asking the public for their suggestions for the use of the former Outer Banks Medical Center building now that it is back in the town’s control. 

COMR. SADLER – BOARDING HOUSES

Comr. Sadler questioned if the Board should consider the review of any new ordinances concerning boarding houses and the over-renting of houses prior to next summer.  

It was Board consensus to direct staff to include a general discussion/basic overview of boarding houses and to include a problem statement for Board review/discussion on the November 2002, agenda.

COMR. SADLER – THANK YOU TO TOWN STAFF

Comr. Sadler thanked the following staff for information provided to the Board in their packages:   Chief Cameron for including information concerning staff commendation letters; all department heads for their monthly reports; Assistant Chief Osborne for fire and safety call information; Public Works Director Dave Clark for equipment/maintenance and recycling information; Planning Director Tim Wilson for building permit information; and Deputy Public Works Director John Richeson for water reports.

COMR. MURRAY – BOARDING HOUSES

Comr. Murray also expressed his concern about boarding houses; he feels this issue should be reviewed after staff has completed the Large Structure ordinance efforts. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – THANK YOU TO STAFF

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked all town staff for all their work during a very busy summer.  

COMR. REMALEY – THANK YOU TO STAFF

Comr. Remaley thanked staff for all their work during a very busy summer; he emphasized that the  town’s employees are its number one asset. 

MAYOR MULLER – REPORT ON AUGUST 7, 2002, CLOSED SESSION

Mayor Muller reported on the August 7, 2002, Board meeting Closed Session:  he stated that the acquisition of real property was discussed and the minutes will be released when appropriate; three (3) personnel issues were also discussed and those minutes will remain sealed, as required by law.

CLOSED SESSION AND ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss two (2) real property issues and to adjourn to a town-wide staff meeting on Wednesday, September 18, 2002, at 11:00 a.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:25 p.m.





_______________________________





Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________
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